	EVERETT PUBLIC SCHOOLS

EVERETT, WASHINGTON

Regular Meeting


	
	

	The Board of Directors of Everett Public Schools, Snohomish County, Washington, held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, February 7, 2006, beginning at 4:30 p.m., in the Board Room of the Educational Service Center, 4730 Colby Avenue, Everett, Washington.  Those in attendance were Sue Cooper, Kristie Dutton, Karen Madsen and Roy Yates.  

	
	

	ADOPTION OF AGENDA

President Yates called for any recommended changes to the agenda.  Superintendent Carol Whitehead reported that there would be a revised personnel report.  With that, Karen Madsen moved to adopt the revised agenda.  Sue Cooper seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously.

	
	ADOPTION OF AGENDA

	APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Kristie Dutton moved for approval of the minutes of the regular meeting of January 24, 2006.  Sue Cooper seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously.

	
	APPROVAL OF MINUTES

	SUPERINTENDENT’S COMMENTS

Dr. Whitehead opened her comments by outlining some changes in administration in the District.  Mary O’Brien (assistant principal at Heatherwood Middle School) is filling in at Silver Firs Elementary School while Principal Patty Gauksheim is on a leave absence.  Jane Smoke (assistant principal at Everett High School) is filling in at Heatherwood for the remainder of the school year.  Kelly Clapp, who is doing an administrative internship at Everett High School, was able to get an emergency credential on short notice and is now serving as interim assistant principal at Everett High.  Catherine Matthews, Everett High School principal, introduced Kelly and spoke of the good job she is doing.  Kelly said she is excited to have this opportunity and said everyone has been very helpful.  On behalf of the Board, President Yates welcomed Kelly to the management team.  Dr. Whitehead expressed her appreciation for staff members’ assistance anc cooperation in making these unusual mid-year transfers.
Dr. Whitehead reported that a recommendation will be presented to the Board at their February 21 Board meeting asking that the March 7 Board meeting be canceled.  She noted that the middle school art reception scheduled for the evening of March 7 will take place as planned.  Board member Dutton will serve as the board representative to the reception.

Next, Dr. Whitehead said the Board will be presented tonight with information about a proposed tuition increase for all-day kindergarten.  Approval will be requested at the February 21 Board meeting.
In closing, Dr. Whitehead reported that Hawthorne Elementary School principal Betty Cobbs has co-authored and published an article with a professor at the University of Washington, Marjorie G. Ginsberg.  The article is entitled, “Learning to Listen Through Home Visits” (E:98/06).  Betty is attending the university studying for her doctorate.

	
	SUPT’S COMMENTS



	PUBLIC COMMENT

None.

	
	PUBLIC COMMENT



	RECOGNITION OF RETIREES

None.

	
	RECOGNITION OF RETIREES

	ITEMS FOR INFORMATION

The Administration presented information about a proposed tuition increase for all-day kindergarten, with approval to be requested at a future Board meeting.  Dr. Whitehead reported that the District has consistently attempted to make the all-day kindergarten program a break-even proposition.  Scholarships are offered through the Everett Public Schools Foundation.  The proposed increase for the 2006-2007 school year is 6.2 percent which brings the tuition amount to $2,510.  The increase is necessary because of a 23 percent increase in the cost of medical benefits and a 2.7 percent increase for a cost-of-living allowance for staff salaries.  She reminded the Board that a teacher for all-day kindergarten is funded by the state for a half-day and by tuition for a half-day.  When asked about the number of District schools that offer all-day kindergarten as well as the number of students who pay tuition out of those enrolled, Dr. Whitehead said the information will be prepared and included in the Board’s Friday packet.  When asked whether all-day kindergarten will be expanded to other schools, Dr. Whitehead said the long-term goal is to offer it at all schools, but there is a space impact to consider.  When asked whether the legislature is considering funding all-day kindergarten, Dr. Whitehead said requests are often made to the legislature, but she knows of no real movement.  Funding all-day kindergarten would be very costly for the state.

	
	

	ACTION ITEMS

Karen Madsen moved for approval of the revised Consent Agenda items.  Sue Cooper seconded the motion.

1)
Personnel Report (revised) (E:99/06);

2)
Voucher Lists (E:100/06);

3)
Proposed Policy Changes (E:101/06):
· Policy 2410—High School Graduation Requirements (aligning with state guidelines and discussions at  prior study sessions)

· Policy 5310—Compensation, Payroll Deductions & Benefits (re-naming Teachers’ Retirement System to Public Employees’ Retirement System)
· Policy 5340—Attendance Incentive Program (description of conversion of sick leave upon separation)

· Policy 5350—Holidays (regarding holidays that fall on a weekend)
· Policy 5360—Vacation Cashout (specifying non-represented employees)
· Policy 5520—Employee Assistance Program (reflecting current provisions of the 
program); and

4)
Approval of Mitigation Agreement Between Everett School District 
and Bush Park 
Properties LLC (SEPA #05-068) (E:102/06).
The motion carried unanimously.

Following approval of the Consent Agenda items, Dr. Whitehead noted that adoption of Policy 2410, concerning high school graduation requirements, represents a significant milestone for the District.  She complimented Terry Edwards and the Graduation Requirements Committee for their exemplary work.  She referred to a recent letter from the president of Everett Community College congratulating the District for taking this step.  In fact, the District has heard from surrounding school districts who are considering similar taking similar measures.  President Yates concurred that this is a big step for the District, but it is a step in a positive direction.  Dr. Whitehead noted that the Board will be presented at a future date with a presentation about staffing for next year and the staffing impacts of the graduation requirements.

	
	CONSENT AGENDA

	BOARD COMMENTS

Board member Madsen complimented the volunteers who worked so hard on the levy/bond.  President Yates echoed Ms. Madsen’s comments.

Board member Cooper reminded her colleagues about the Everett Public Schools Foundation breakfast that will be held on Thursday, March 16, at the Everett Events Center. 
President Yates noted that the announcement for the Board vacancy was in today’s Herald.  He welcomed Ed Petersen, an Everett resident and director of Housing Hope, who may be interested in applying for the position. 

	
	Board Comments



	With no further comments, President Yates adjourned the regular meeting at 4:50 p.m.

_____________________________            ________________________________

Carol Whitehead, Secretary             
        Roy Yates, President

	
	


